LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 2

THURSDAY 8 NOVEMBER 2007 AT 10.00am

PRESENT:
Councillors Boaden, Mrs Farmer and Morton.

ALSO PRESENT:
Councillor Bell was present at the start of the meeting as the substitute Member.

LSC2.08/07
APPOINTMENT OF CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

RESOLVED – That Councillor Morton be appointed as Chairman of Licensing Sub-Committee 2 for this meeting.  Councillor Morton thereupon took the Chair.

LSC2.09/07

APPLICATION FOR A PREMISES LICENCE – THE CLUB

The Licensing Officer presented report LDS.87/06 regarding an application for a new Premises Licence for The Club, 18 Victoria Place, Carlisle.

In addition to the Council’s Licensing Officer, Head of Legal Services and Trainee Committee Clerk, the following people attended the meeting and took part in proceedings:

Applicant:

Mr M Bell, the applicant

Mrs Holland, solicitor on behalf of the applicant

Interested Parties
Mr Sanderson, on behalf of 14 residents

The Head of Legal Services outlined the procedure for the meeting.

The Licensing Officer reported that an application had been received from Mr M Bell for a Premises Licence to allow the sale and supply of alcohol and regulated entertainment for The Club, 18 Victoria Place, Carlisle.

The hours of licensable activities in the application were Sunday to Saturday – 1000 to 0100hours with opening hours of Sunday – Saturday 1000 to 0130hours.

One letter/petition had been received on behalf of 14 residents objecting to the application, which raised concern regarding the potential for noise nuisance during the licensed hours.

The Licensing Officer reported that a meeting had been held at the Civic Centre between the applicant and Mr Sanderson representing the residents.  Following the meeting the Applicant had added three further conditions to the operating schedule but unfortunately no agreement was made.

The Licensing Officer circulated a copy of the three further conditions from the Applicant to Members of the Sub-Committee.

The Licensing Officer then outlined the relevant sections of the Council’s Licensing Policy which had a bearing on the application and should be taken into consideration when making a decision.  He also outlined the relevant National Guidance and reminded Members that the application must be considered, with regard given to the representations made and the evidence given before them.

In response to a question the Licensing Officer confirmed that he had checked the petition signatories’ addresses and they were all within 100 metres of the premises.

The Sub-Committee agreed all signatories lived within the vicinity of the premises.

Mrs Holland, on behalf of Mr Bell, then addressed the Sub-Committee in support of the application, highlighting the following:

· The applicant had carried out a risk assessment using the four licensing objectives and had included conditions in each of the categories, in particular conditions dealing with the prevention of public nuisance;

· Page 10 of the Licensing Officers report gave a list of practical steps which could be considered, Mr Bell had put some of the steps forward in the application and would be happy to adopt them;

· Some steps had been taken to address any potential noise, the 2mm glass in the building had been replaced by 4mm glass;

· A voluntary condition from Mr Bell was to make regular assessments of the outside of the building to monitor noise;

· Three conditions proposed at the meeting held at the Civic Centre on 21 September 2007 were to be incorporated into the operating schedule under the heading For the Prevention of Public Nuisance, the conditions were:

1. A smoking area would be identified to the side of the building within the boundary of the premises and an ashtray kept in that area at all times.  Customers would not be permitted to take drinks outside when using the smoking area.

2. All external windows would be kept closed when regulated entertainment was being provided.

3. Customers would not be permitted to use the rear fire escape and yard of the premises for smoking, the fire escape and yard to be used for emergency exit purposes only.

· Mr Sanderson and other representatives had asked for the opening hours to be the same as the neighbouring Ex Service Men’s Club, this would be going against the licensing guidance of the Licensing Act 2003 because extended hours allowed for people to leave the premises in a staggered manner and would be less likely to cause public nuisance or leave the premises to continue drinking elsewhere;

· The Licensing Officer’s report listed factors that were likely to impact on the licensing objectives in addition to other relevant matters:

- The nature of activities proposed

The premises would predominately be a members club but would have a full licence.  The Club would have rules to control behaviour of members and guests.  The Club was aimed at older members and families.  The Club would have a ‘homely’ feel and welcome members to stay all day to play snooker, read papers or drink coffee.  It was the intention of Mr Bell to close earlier than 1am but have the flexibility of a late licence for functions.  This would take away the need for Mr Bell to apply for temporary licences.

 - The number of customers likely to attend the premises and the type of customers expected

The premises had a capacity of 200 people over two floors

 - The proposed hours of operation

 
      The opening hours would not be the hours applied for

 - The level of public transport accessibility for customers wither arriving or leaving the premises and the likely means of public or private transport that will be used but the customers

      Mr Sanderson had concerns that there would be more people    

      walking down Chapel Street to catch buses but the door for the  

      premises leads onto Victoria Place and the back of the premises 

      was an emergency exit only.  People would leave the premises and 

      turn right down Victoria Place for transport.  Parking on Chapel 

      Street had always been a problem but there was lots of car parking 

      locally including the Lanes Shopping Centre and the Civic Centre 

      car park.  Mr Bell hoped to have some control over members and 

      encourage them to use such car parks.


 - The cumulative impact of licensed premises in the area


        The premises had been previously licensed

Mrs Holland and Mr Bell then answered questions and responded to comments from Sub-Committee Members in relation to the following:

· The premises had been licensed until December 2006;

· The function room would not be promoted, it was hoped the function room would be used by members for events such as christenings and birthdays.  The premises were also to be used for funeral teas.

· Membership to the Club would allow for guests to be signed in.  There would be a charge for signing guests in and it was hoped this would encourage people to become members.

· Members would know they were responsible for guests and could be disciplined if any guest caused problems.

· Mr Bell had not applied for a Club Licence so he could have the flexibility offered by a full Premises Licence.

· Mr Bell had previously worked in a bar but he would be employing his mother who presently ran the Pirelli Social Club situated in Carlisle and had previously run, the Student Union bar and the Stoneyholme bar.  She would assist in running the bar.

· The condition regarding smoking would be changed to say patrons would have to use the smoking area.

· Mr Bell confirmed he held a personal licence.

Mr Sanderson confirmed that the opening hours for the previous club at the premises were the same as the Ex Service Man’s Club and closed at midnight.

Mr Sanderson, on behalf of the residents, then addressed the Sub-Committee in objection to the application, highlighting the following:

·  All the signatories on the petition had lived near licensed premises for a number of year;

· The Ex Service Men’s Club was run well but there had still been problems with noise and public nuisance;

· Any problems were dealt with between the Steward and the residents;

· The Ex Service Men’s Club was closed by midnight;

· There was a number of guest houses on Victoria Place that would not want guests to be disturbed by noise or nuisance;

· There had been a music centre on Victoria Place which bands used to rehearse in, the bands used rehearsal amps and played in the basement but the noise still disturbed residents;

· Had experience of people not staying within the designated smoking areas;

· The previous premises and the Ex Service Men’s Club was tolerable but residents did not approve of a later licence;

· The designated smoking area at the Club was small and did not look like it could accommodate everyone who wanted to smoke;

· Residents wished Mr Bell every success with the premises but they did not want such late opening hours;

· Parking was already a problem in the area especially at weekends.

· There was potential for noise from car doors banging and people talking or shouting.

· Would it be possible to have the video from the CCTV kept for 31 days so it could be presented to Police if required.

Mr Bell responded that the CCTV footage was saved to hard drive and so would be kept for much longer than 31 days.  The CCTV would cover the front entrance, the bar and tills and if permission was given by the Local Planning Authority (as the area was a designated conservation area) a CCTV camera would be placed on the outside of the building facing down Albert Street and covering the Ex Service Men’s Club.

At 10.45am, all parties, with the exception of the Sub-Committee Members, the Head of Legal Services and the Trainee Committee Clerk withdrew from the meeting whilst the Sub-Committee gave detailed consideration to the matter.

The parties returned at 11.15am to hear the Sub-Committee’s decision which was as follows:-

The matter concerned an application by Mr Martin Peter Bell to obtain a licence under the Licensing Act 2003 for a premises licence in respect of the premises known as The Club, 18 Victoria Place, Carlisle.

The Sub Committee had considered the application and taken into account the evidence before it.  In particular it had listened to the submissions made by:

1. Mrs Holland for the applicant

2. Mr Bell, the applicant

3. Mr Sanderson

After careful consideration the Sub committee decided that the application be granted but subject to the conditions as per the Operating Schedule and the following conditions:

1. The conditions suggested by the applicant in the letter from Cartmel Shepherds solicitors dated 21 September 2007 subject to an amendment to suggested condition 1 to the effect that customers would be obliged to use the designated smoking area.

2. CD16 regarding the retention of CCTV for a period of 31 days minimum.

3. PPN1 controlling opening hours.  The opening hours approved would be as per the application Thursday to Saturday and 0030hours Sundays to Wednesday (such period to include drinking up time).

REASONS

Full consideration was given to the letter of objection and to those people who spoke at the meeting.  It was decided that the interested parties lived in the vicinity of the premises.

It was noted that there had been no representations from the Police or the Environmental Health Section.

Note was taken of the conditions suggested by the applicant and an objector.

Account was taken of the remedies available for those potentially affected by noise, namely the ability to seek a review of the licence.

The Sub committee was of the view that the additional conditions imposed were reasonable, proportionate and necessary to enable the application to be granted while furthering the Licensing Objectives, in particular the prevention of public nuisance.

The decision would be confirmed in writing and would include details of the right of appeal.

(The meeting ended at 10.55am)

